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September 4, 2025 
 

Important Dates: 
September  

 
09 & 10 ~ Back-to-School Nights (Details Below) 
17 ~ Schools Close Three Hours Early - Professional Work and Wellness Day 
19 ~ Ice Cream Social, 6 - 8 pm (Raindate: 9/26/25) 
23 ~ School and Offices Closed 
25 ~ DolFun Run Kickoff 
 

October 
 

01 ~ School Pictures 
02 ~ School and Offices Closed  
10 ~ DolFun Run 
 
On Deck With Your Administrators 
Dear Dayton Oaks Families, 

As we begin this school year together, we want to take a moment to highlight the shared 
values that guide our work with students, staff, and families at Dayton Oaks Elementary 
School. These values—Communication, Teamwork, Respect, and Collaboration—serve as 
the foundation for the learning community we are building each day. 

●​ Communication: At DOES, communication means keeping the lines of dialogue open, 
clear, and positive. We are committed to sharing information with transparency and 
listening to the voices of students, staff, and families so that everyone feels informed 
and valued.​
 

●​ Teamwork: Schools thrive when students, staff, and families work together toward 
common goals. Teamwork allows us to pool our strengths, support one another, and 
ensure that every student has the opportunity to succeed.​
 

●​ Respect: Respect is at the heart of our school culture. It means treating one another 
with kindness, honoring differences, and recognizing the contributions of every member 
of our school community. Students, staff, and families all play an important role in 
modeling and practicing respect each day.​
 

●​ Collaboration: Collaboration brings us together to solve problems, make decisions, and 
create meaningful learning opportunities. When families, staff, and students engage as 
partners, we are able to build stronger connections and provide richer experiences for 
our learners. 

This year, it is our focus and commitment to emphasize these values in every interaction—with 
students in the classroom, with families at school events, and with staff in our daily work. By 
holding communication, teamwork, respect, and collaboration at the center of all that we do, 

 



we know that we will continue to Shine Brighter Together. 

Thank you for your partnership in making Dayton Oaks a place where every student belongs, 
learns, and grows. 

Educationally yours, 
Ms. Williams-Kennard, Principal 
Ms. Lorch, Assistant Principal 
 
Counselor’s Corner 
Dear Families, 

We are so excited to have students back in the building—it’s been a wonderful first week! Mrs. 
Dix and Mrs. Hannan, the school counselors, have loved reconnecting with familiar faces and 
getting to know our new Dolphins during lunch, recess, and transition times. We’re already so 
proud of how many students are showing our DIVE expectations in action! 

Over the next month, we’ll begin visiting classrooms to teach lessons focused on recognizing 
and regulating emotions. These lessons connect directly with our school-wide use of the 
Zones of Regulation, a program designed to help children understand their feelings, energy 
levels, and states of alertness. 

The Zones break emotions into four color groups: Blue, Green, Yellow, and Red, giving 
students a simple way to recognize how they’re feeling in the moment. As the year goes on, 
students will practice: 

●​ Identifying their own feelings and “zones” 
●​ Checking in with themselves throughout the day 
●​ Using strategies and tools to get back to a “ready to learn” zone 
●​ Building independence in expressing emotions and solving problems 

Our ultimate goal is to help every student feel confident in understanding their emotions, 
communicating their needs, and choosing positive ways to cope with challenges. 

Look for updates in upcoming WAVE Newsletters, where we’ll share more about specific 
Zones concepts as they roll out in classrooms. 

As always, please don’t hesitate to reach out if you have any questions. We’re here to support 
both students and families! 

Warmly,​
Mrs. Dix & Mrs. Hannan 

Health Room Request 
The health room is seeking donations of small water bottles, individual packages of Goldfish 
crackers, and Clorox wipes.  
 
Change of Address 
Please note that any change of residency must be reported through the Family File within 10 
school days of the move. Current residency documentation must be provided to the school 
each time residency changes.  Please reach out to the front office team with questions or if you 
need assistance with updating your Family File. 

 



Rodent Control in Schools 
Food is one of the main reasons rodents try to get inside buildings. As such, HCPSS is asking 
families to take several steps to help decrease the likelihood of rodent infestations. Thanks for 
your help to ensure our schools are safe and healthy.​
 
Policy 9400 - Student Behavior Intervention 
The Howard County Public School System (HCPSS) is committed to providing a safe, 
engaging, and supportive school environment that fosters the social and emotional safety, 
dignity, and well-being of all students. HCPSS acknowledges the need for employees to use 
an array of research-based positive behavior interventions, strategies, and a tiered system of 
supports to address student behaviors and keep students safe and free of harm to minimize 
the practice of exclusion from the classroom environment to minimize the use of physical 
restraint (which may only be used when necessary to protect a student or other person from 
imminent, serious, physical harm and only after other less intrusive, nonphysical interventions 
have failed or been determined inappropriate).  

It is the expectation of the Board that HCPSS employees will be knowledgeable of and 
implement proactive positive behavior interventions in an effort to reduce the need for 
exclusion or physical restraint.​
​
Additional information can be found at HCPSS Policy 9400 - Student Behavior Intervention. If 
you have any questions regarding this policy or its implementation, please contact a school 
administrator. 

Fall 2025 After-School Classes at Dayton Oaks 
Howard County Recreation & Parks before/after-school classes provide fun, structured, 
educational, and enriching activities for students on site at Dayton Oaks, benefitting both the 
child(ren) and parents! 
  

 Dayton Oaks ES Fall Before & After School Flier (1).pdf
 
Dayton Oaks ES Registration Page 

Universal Screener Notification 
In accordance with Maryland’s Ready to Read Act (2019), COMAR (2021) and the direction 
from the Howard County Board of Education, all Howard County Public School System 
students in kindergarten to grade 5 will participate in the 2025 - 2026 administration of the 
Amplify mClass with DIBELS 8th Edition universal screener to identify potential reading 
difficulties during the following windows. ​
​
Universal Screener Notification (Gr.1-5) 25/26 

NEWS WORTH REPEATING 
 
Policy 9460 - Bullying, Cyberbullying, Harassment, and Intimidation 
Involving Students 
Parents, Guardians, and Families, 
 
The Howard County Public School System (HCPSS) is committed to providing a safe and 
nurturing environment for all students. Preventing bullying is an important part of this goal.  
 

https://drive.google.com/file/d/186szu8NBN6EbYwAAPacmocF9GyJ7rVbx/view?usp=drive_link
https://news.hcpss.org/news-posts/2025/08/help-keep-schools-pest-free-this-school-year/
https://policy.hcpss.org/9000/9400/#:~:text=The%20HCPSS%20prohibits%20the%20use,is%20allowed%20to%20leave%3B%20or
https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fanc.apm.activecommunities.com%2Fhowardcounty%2Factivity%2Fsearch%3FonlineSiteId%3D0%26activity_select_param%3D2%26center_ids%3D51%26activity_department_ids%3D3%26viewMode%3Dlist&data=05%7C02%7Cmary_lewis%40hcpss.org%7Ca88e981bb24b4205be1108dd1a135b4f%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638695393462294962%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%3D%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=tz2IQ77IMtTesAqb64AItM0iBVKI6IhGAX9%2BgZL3%2BgY%3D&reserved=0
https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fdocs.google.com%2Fdocument%2Fd%2F1HVPD-81B_MmUpbhVQByIvNWXZP3sdTVRde_YdqYfSwQ%2Fedit%3Ftab%3Dt.0&data=05%7C02%7CMary_Lewis%40hcpss.org%7C9df93a56d18d451c018e08ddea5de5b9%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638924411225082082%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%3D%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=kEEJE4b3tXznu4vSZx2UkBCLOk1PI33oe4IBFABXYLI%3D&reserved=0


HCPSS Policy 9460 states that bullying, cyberbullying, harassment, and intimidation are 
prohibited in HCPSS. Our administration and staff have been trained and made aware of this 
policy as well as preventative and responsive measures. 
 
We know how important your role is in not only supporting your children, but also reporting 
possible incidents as you become aware of them. The Bullying, Cyberbullying, Harassment 
and Intimidation (BCHI Reporting Form should be used to report all alleged incidents of 
bullying, cyberbullying, harassment, and intimidation that occur at school or have a connection 
back to the school setting that create a risk of harm to other students while they are at school, 
or interfere with the educational environment. An online version is available and can easily and 
confidentially be used by students, staff, and family members. Hard copies of this form are 
available in the main office, staff workroom, school counseling office, media center, and health 
services office.  If you believe your child has been bullied, please complete and submit this 
form as soon as possible and/or assist your child in doing so. 
 
Once the form is submitted, school administrators will ensure the parent/guardian of both the 
alleged target and alleged offender are aware of the report and will begin an investigation 
within two school days of receiving the report. Parents/guardians can expect a school 
administrator to reach out to them during the investigation.  Once the investigation is 
completed, parents/guardians will be provided written notice of the outcome of the 
investigation within fifteen days of receiving the complaint, excluding extenuating 
circumstances.  
 
There are times when incidents of peer conflict or code of conduct offenses may occur that 
may not be bullying, but may need follow up action. If you become aware of something that 
falls under conflict and/or a code of conduct offense, please notify a school administrator via 
email or phone call so that they can become aware and follow up as needed.  
 
Lastly, I want to take a moment to specifically lift up cyberbullying. Cyberbullying is bullying 
using electronic media like computers, cell phones, and game systems. Our digital 
interconnectedness makes bullying different and more damaging than it’s ever been before. It 
allows hatred and publicly humiliating gossip or photos to be instantly far-reaching and 
inescapable as electronic media is everywhere. It can NOT simply be ignored. In October 
2013, the State of Maryland enacted Grace’s Law, making misuse of interactive computer 
services a criminal offense. Its purpose is to prohibit anyone from using electronic media 
(computers, tablets, phones, etc.) to maliciously engage in conduct that inflicts serious 
emotional distress on a minor and/or places that minor in reasonable fear of death or serious 
bodily injury. A person who is found guilty of violating this law is subject to imprisonment and/or 
fines.  
 
While all of this information will be reviewed with students at school, we are asking you to do 
the same at home. Thank you for your partnership in ensuring all of our students feel a sense 
of safety and belonging in their school communities! More information can be found on the 
HCPSS Stop Bullying website. If you have any questions regarding this policy or its 
implementation, please contact a school administrator. 
 
Family File 
Please assist us by completing your Family File ASAP.  

●​ Parents/guardians must verify and/or update emergency information for each child 
every school year. This is completed online in Family File, which has several new 

 

https://policy.hcpss.org/9000/9460/
https://stopbullying.hcpss.org/report/bullying
https://stopbullying.hcpss.org/


updates including how and where to access. Full details on updating your Family File 
are available online. 

One exciting new feature is that families now can submit a change of address via Family File, 
rather than completing a separate form and sending it to their school. Full directions and 
information for families on this new process can be found online. 

2025 - 2026 School Supply List  
Click HERE to view the school supply list for the 25-26 school year.  
Transportation Information 
The online HCPSS bus locator application on the transportation web page is now available to 
view.  Eligible families can access bus stop locations and pickup/dropoff times.  

2025 - 2026 Back-to-School Dates/Times 
 

Activity Date Time Location(s) 

Back to School Night 
(RECC/Pre-K, GT, 
Grades 1 and 2 

Tuesday, 
September 9, 
2025 

6:00-8:00 p.m. 6:00 p.m. GT - Cafe 
6:00 p.m. RECC/PreK - Media 
7:00 p.m. Grade 1 - Media 
7:00 p.m. Grade 2 - Cafe 

Back to School Night 
(Kindergarten, Grades 
3, 4, 5) 

Wednesday, 
September 10, 
2025 

6:00-8:00 p.m. 6:00 p.m. Grade K - Media 
6:00 p.m. Grade 3 - Cafe 
7:00 p.m. Grade 4 - Media 
7:00 p.m. Grade 5 - Cafe 

Staffing Updates 
Below, please find updates regarding new staff, staff that have left DOES, as well as staff 
moves: 
 

New Staff to DOES Farewell to Staff Leaving 
DOES 

Staff Moves at DOES 

-Monique Bortey - SpEd 
Teacher (K-5) 
-Charlene McDaniel -.5 Band 
-Amanda Logan - MINC-PK 
Teacher 
-Renita Smith - Lunch and 
Recess Monitor 
-Mercedes Davis - Lunch and 
Recess Monitor 
-Erin Lally - .5 Health Assistant 
-Kathleen Patrick- .6 Media 
Para 
-Monica Schmitt-Kindergarten 
Para 

-Jennifer Hollywood-Proctor to 
Bollman Bridge Elementary 
School 
-Abigail Hartman to Bellows 
Spring Elementary School 
-Caitlyn Reccardi to Veterans 
Elementary School 
-Meagan Reccardi to Veterans 
Elementary School 
-Amy Syversen to Waverly 
Elementary School 
-Ellie Dashti to Clarksville 
Middle School 
-Reva Coleman to Worthington 

-Kelsey Reid from SpEd PL to 
SpEd Resource 
-Nora Krawlowetz from SA to 
SpEd para in RECC/ECSE 
-Miranda Allaire from SpEd 
SA-PL to SA RECC/ECSE 
-Nicole Spaay from SpEd para 
to SpEd Teacher (K-5, 
Resource) 
-Sandra Aho from Kindergarten 
para to Grades 3-5 Para 
-Maham Abaas from 
Permanent Substitute to LTS 
SpED (K-5, Resource) 

 

https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Ftrack.spe.schoolmessenger.com%2Ff%2Fa%2FAzE0MW6a97ONJZ-EqTOxLA~~%2FAAAAARA~%2F2gnZ2Tq70OhRrLcZLbNcp46_uR67bj_dYbKTAF3dnw6vLwfuesnihBnCTw50VxiFrsSno1TruTvGX-lGHgSgljqiIJEX16YMRrg6uRvZPUTirh6S98to9u7EVblL-d4mQRqEgcBfxzIX-AmvjibhSbuPDsFaTny8zfarCMkVeNZaw_YZoJRIHdJ80CGsf3e6vs5ox444WZmzkv9RavyLGG3eNS0FymD_b1r7C_x1rRgqshKc1Porr6zAFBiLDUlvIcL41Fbz2PTYBevLr1HDIgDQ8kAywF6pqiyHK0rUt2VMRfoqH6UvW2IFCjXzGMpFLGZG7r94SDfP1UCXMZNQVJcTsCpsyO98eaeg-l8Uqu9XGBcCq4pVzJUqzrUwyPK4UdKoP04aggmwGh-oLfKjs8XqWUFYcpp1lr5ej1yL3nk5rx45aWaps4S3SwOpOCfrbxNQsYssWXdtepxdTsyyt_R_ERYQBXAvmpXxxUMZLstLJcIoAUxbQsZsSC3ecbr6yNH0Q4wVt4rHDrsSfUIWvhRWXjXiYFbq3khy9kLk-IDi66JKZno9oTZEtsChgyhqFRx0ESTmN5CV3qfzA9PCb0SCTF474pFDIemrS-B0GG-m1eGWVDGz4xlaiiJeoqC-fM-2Rv2Q1I4wWZRt54LiOuo-OalvxHD0233b5fcDtK7eMIBSv06LK_tTUqLNnZ-Jk2_Kd1MwRfD4YxVgUipHxdGzvheCexqWH8Ypw-LQISkxqN-jITwXh0eWbMvihEk_WEJOwHD9CmoQzcjGNVS0vu3B1ZhvqgsqLFUvA_aDpo-bzXHe6kizu-369TkVCsOI2EhZLfNtjgY-VSpt72BMfm2hsy-FpZ1xDHdNPvoeZP3NBP3kySd5BouFsS0Qr-k5nKt7p560xHBtgTdDlQmD7Gx0PWm76XQtTzft-Hxrt9Mstrjvf7M7F5GQyhNdXjSWSbbxGDwXwgcoss4Iaq26b_0fxsl9r60inS7y6IT_pHdQ4qRI_2kHkY5sIBaM8XRBYmuNO0vhOTimuj0-TerolPxxwj1FzdIBDUUEc0zzYqBwyB4rXkD9oQpEXfbDuNgFNDJt-Cqz81-1lsqc2kTRwYI2MmyD5xaXvHE9sC2bLE5xy5pR_O9l4aOazk07T_PdTn34hZKa6F3JoiktZTvWyEu-UrSHijMrxcb-7sxGV69_1YOZyHidv3q3TrthMn4Jac-oMH25Kcv7SWkJkMc6NDkvPwgTvF05qvicCpkLUjwwFuRTa5fLzBKsNeTKblpnBQUZVF2hUyyFB7NP60LyGGDjlucAx4plZLrAwdgRzkU77ld7xMgSt4BINS4NP0sGQVmw1TbyFNhVD9bd6YtfdoQ9IQjkKWlCIaNXWoRA1GxiqOUZXpjVJwMK_qwE1h5nVG5ViUzKvQXTAsx9v4oR68d2jaeh0LNM1D38yM1co3Zm5a--RhTGDeJyDRJAJE0TiPlT-UzHE7BaKtP9xM1FNmNbV8odErBhSuGPZWlw9-jwgmZdQdaAJER74Vj-ufydaK8O1jbZ8tdW8jZ_ztYxBaXMZOAJI9Axq-rPUg48llMmd2jGkvDzYlIZEypnM8YczA6Mxp0XJ5urQvkE44ghjeDb6ytP88gpjRydVfYdvaz0GRTdUjgnEvl5ojPWeLL-DM0wlAnfwY7HJ5vHwUWIOqF9UCVgRWU9kB7YHC_bFkt-lGimta0qy1tRM5N_Lxv9RWzEB2SR-w-bxhzinc7JDXs42UkKqc0rXyHCnFcMST9zPdaFPbc4HaIRv-QNs6MaG1CsfUO9txruTl9qGyKeDXaB3UKjlOZSNakMvmAnVlDkw7rOh7QVrDna5h0l_1m0_5Rlkc6YSJHT_J8EL4gRzQxTfdoJR_HnKVe4apxqDG2GEGGGHsYsKxOudtg7BeKRn75ni0S5lhTj16zwBN_J7WS9OJs5S-FrJXVi1E0JGIOxygiViCPTzQ36iwj5r8EptxCmY-434dRXgdoVV823gQZdyCyXxUe3vkl9wK6VymJ74Ybkdel42HQhUFN6vroiw9eY6sj1GuRiAzqolbz5sWk05Y9HD-_fSu5AZVHZDixDXV-w0vgG2eMMWJZUK8dhj9HZKkqYdA5LOibhvw1ARh-pXyQGszGjUDokqgd0AhbIc0BPbrgN4OEvIge_rR2eFAmqz27-0zRCAJPTuvqk1tQVkTKu93oeqNsrtz_bgkP80ImCoN3Tj8Lhh15p5tJLLwpEJMLHhovsp2TAkv-TWtr9lMncjGjrYExX_-2iv1mPu7LoRF7lOjzlImn63i2-inpkARQAh8GYmlaK9Z2YKaK45cnZTUEHvmS1DjXt5_MtqbRATu6iQNhC0KTZyyFM2ikVW8KRcU8650u6irjd3xCHU3auXG5uCQEhk5TLvTC63pkFzjkPpgF7P5uwlnWWD8LnOCaj23pNVLKH0o6vjTJKqTyeETT9Bt7JF3xhw3yLUMNRe3neyJsy4N22nQzDn6aw_9lPmkCoyumsaiVnexHq0aF2T7d8rXZAqTEyYEUPNO30GOsQBApxhTtVh9EO8xRpbvh3Y723NMoca4lrYDRM_uGXx6sXfxromDjTfqyqVyPrsj9ow8qkhl2BHXEe0GRbHVUUfxgiQG9hS9PnfW0xrV0rcPG9liphogHffCYbLD9eirig37ipGTVw0gngOflh5I9DCoGOgR5quigCsQKVojojLP2ev3jge9Av1Rl1-teSn1kdbvObq4v9nfX82iB4SdCl57wr5CCndyC1WyNtcD86w141_GLQDgxSuhJlaThCz09SATHFuz615-Xgfs34binB2yeHwwHA-NZE-Q6ByWoT5ug3CQKjzxw4EWyctJXj__wqX6vH6FszJ8jvqKcHT0fh27TDZyGFoKa7msBQqTFpXvj-VngVqkbcaeXMA_g7dGKp2q51WSlKGkdeikHNWDd60YaJfMEFFHJrXrtK2_NiLMFlWXr5tzyw0Ip_9tBS3bvw__S0wmRd6LCKN0YljQerAcv9zzIe_s59ZovUIbk1Wug_I7gqlQBS4u6Zq0F7tynn8Bv3KAhl-eKvKBgLRXwRpB0NNK-p1p6L_q9gZdavRmwMfd2IkEXhLIySpP8Q4CyBfB4Xm89F_urEFW17PKEecByY_g2pgPFk3ry_T2Tbp2pXZBOn7yaS-cLOiWKKUMKQ75OE0V0M7EzO7YLjdax82OTv48HxfN6mD1JdP8YqWNgCqkPjRQTfZF-OrPH2Ge1OqayxIr0KzNZA5sl3hOVh57Wl95WdJNC01COf-OZnXWzuAb0wAYa4DF2DKBHNZbDDxGfXLt_s8G9F9b1p-g6JZhIgbO2oiSRipdeVfSSh8dO_X6e79oeKgRjilFRxVXWbXNvZpSHlOusbDf_PsheyI_t8YmAF1o3OdipxSc_JaNcKvod_AfKDPT8~&data=05%7C02%7Cmary_lewis%40hcpss.org%7C1a90c5456a7c425ac18308ddd50b38f1%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638900966368273033%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%3D%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=%2FeLc0AltLwVc3TmDj4YJ84NYo8D63lsIkvPgi6PyQLQ%3D&reserved=0
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- Anjana Kohli-Grade 1 Para 
-Jill Sommer - Grades 3-5 Para 

Elementary School 
 

-Stacey Boyer from SpEd 
Para-Resource to PreK para  
-Sonya Billey from GT Teacher 
to Grade 2 Teacher 

 
Family Academy Kickoff Rescheduled  
New Date: Friday, Sept. 27, 9:00 am–12:00 pm 
Location: Oakland Mills High School 
This districtwide event is open to all HCPSS families and will feature: 

●​ A session with Superintendent Bill Barnes 
●​ Resource tables hosted by HCPSS offices and local organizations 
●​ Information on programs, resources, and services available throughout the school year 
●​ Childcare and language access provided 

For additional information, please visit the Family Academy Kickoff HCPSS News Post.  
Flier: English | Spanish | Chinese | Korean 
 
The Mental Health Community Action Council 
The Mental Health Community Action Council, a group that works to remove barriers and build 
awareness for mental health support in Howard County has created a back-to-school 
newsletter.  It contains mental health resources, tips to address anxiety and friendship skills, 
information about community events, and more.   
 
MHCAC Fall Newsletter 2025.pdf - 10.7 MB 
https://hcpss.instructure.com/courses/9435/files/77206873/download 
 
Student Personal Device Policy​
This summer, the Board of Education agreed to continue with the policy that implements strict 
limitations on the personal use of devices by students during the student day. Per the policy, 
students may be in possession of personal devices, but they must be “away and silenced,” 
meaning devices are not able to be seen by either the student or staff member and are set to 
make no noise. Additionally, devices may not be a distraction. Smart watches will be permitted 
to be worn to check time but may not be a distraction. More information about the policy may 
be found on the HCPSS website. 
 
Free and Reduced Meals​
Many families are eligible to participate in the Free and Reduced Price Meals (FARMs) 
Program, which provides children with a wide range of benefits including free or discounted 
college tuition, testing and application fees, program fees and many others. Families are urged 
to check their eligibility and complete a FARMs application as soon as possible. Families must 
submit a new application every school year. Details on the Free and Reduced Meals Program, 
including a link to apply, are available online. 
 
Reminders About Arrival and Dismissal Procedures 
To ensure a smooth and safe arrival and dismissal for our students, please read the 
information below.   

SCHOOL HOURS:  9:15 a.m. – 3:45 p.m. 
 

https://news.hcpss.org/news-posts/2025/07/hcpss-kickoff-to-build-on-school-family-community-relationships-aug-16-2025/
https://www.hcpss.org/f/news/25-26-kickoff-flier.pdf
https://www.hcpss.org/f/news/25-26-kickoff-flier-spa.pdf
https://www.hcpss.org/f/news/25-26-kickoff-flier-chi.pdf
https://www.hcpss.org/f/news/25-26-kickoff-flier-kor.pdf
https://hcpss.instructure.com/courses/9435/files/77206873/download
https://www.hcpss.org/student-personal-device-use/
https://www.hcpss.org/food-services/farms/


ARRIVAL TIMES:  

●​ 9:00 a.m. First bell rings/students may enter the building.  
●​ 9:10 a.m. Second/late bell rings/students should be in the classroom. 

Students should not be dropped off or let out of your vehicle until 9:00 a.m. Supervision 
is not available for students before this time. Before and after care is available through 
Howard County Parks and Recreation as well as other before and after school providers in the 
community. 

All children who are late must be accompanied by a parent and be signed into school in the 
front office. 

DISMISSAL TIMES:  Dismissal begins at 3:45 pm.  

If you have to make a change to your student’s dismissal, please send a note and/or email to 
their teacher, and notify the front office.  If you have to make a change during the day, after 
your student has arrived at school, please email your child’s teacher AND email the front office 
staff at: doesfrontoffice@hcpss.org.  No students will be released from the front office for 
early dismissal after 3:30pm.  This will help to ensure the safety of our students and cut 
down on confusion at the end of the day as afternoon dismissal begins.  

Arrival and Dismissal Procedures and Expectations:  Please see the visual below for the 
flow of our car loop.   Below the visual are the expectations and instructions for making arrival 
and dismissal of your student(s) as efficient and safe as possible.  

 

Reminders for arrival and dismissal: 

Use the car loop to drop off students. When you enter the parking lot, you must make the full 
loop around. 

●​ There is NO PASSING in the carpool loop, unless directed by a DOES staff member. 
●​ Never leave a car unattended in the carpool loop/line. 
●​ Pull up as far as possible (to the peninsula sidewalk) before letting your child exit the 

vehicle. Please make sure there are no spaces between cars. 
●​ Children will be let out of the passenger side of the vehicle only. Staff will assist children 

with getting in and out of the car. Parents should NOT get out of the car. 

 

mailto:doesfrontoffice@hcpss.org


●​ Do not turn left to enter the bus loop area between 8:45 a.m. and 9:15 a.m. or between 
3:15 p.m. and 3:45 p.m. 

●​ It is extremely unsafe to walk behind or between buses in the bus loop. Take the extra 
minute in line to ensure everyone's safety. 

●​ Parents should avoid parking and walking in unless they have an appointment within the 
building. The car loop area is safer with less pedestrian traffic and fewer cars moving 
within the parking lot. 

●​ If you need to park, you must park in the larger lot by the carpool loop. This is the only 
area with a crosswalk to ensure safety when walking toward the building. 

●​ The parking spots parallel to Ten Oaks Road are designated as Staff Parking during 
arrival and dismissal. Entering or exiting your vehicle is unsafe from these parking 
spaces while traffic from the car loop is flowing. 

●​ All traffic must flow in one direction. 
●​ If you are leaving a parking spot during arrival or dismissal, follow the directions of 

school staff. You may need to wait for cars to continue through the car loop before you 
are directed to pull out of the lot. The priority is to keep the car loop flowing. 

●​ Please be courteous and respectful to both staff and other families. 
 

Health Room Reminders 
Any medications required during school hours including prescription, “over-the-counter” (OTC) 
and homeopathic/herbal medications require a medication order signed by an approved health 
care provider and are subject to the HCPSS medication policy and procedure. 

Medication form 

●​ Have a student with allergies? Learn more about ordering an epipen and our allergic 
reaction protocols. 

School health room staff administer medications, store medications in the school’s health room 
and keep records of when medications are taken by the student. 

Approved Non-Medications: 
The items below are not considered medications. Students may bring the items to school 
without a medical prescription. Health Services requests that a parent/guardian note 
accompany the item to serve as permission to bring to school. 
 

●​ Sunscreen 
●​ Chapstick 
●​ Hand lotion 
●​ Non-medicated cough drops 
●​ Saline contact solution 

Sunscreen must be supplied by an individual student and is not to be shared with other 
students due to potential allergens and skin reactions.  

Please contact the health room at 410 313-1575 if you have any questions. 
 
Immunization Clinics: 
The  Howard County Health Department is hosting clinics for students that are in need of 
immunizations for the start of the school year. 
Childhood Immunization | Howard County (howardcountymd.gov) 

 

https://www.hcpss.org/f/aboutus/physician-medication-form.pdf
https://www.hcpss.org/health/allergies/
https://www.hcpss.org/health/allergies/
https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.howardcountymd.gov%2Fhealth%2Fchildhood-immunization&data=05%7C02%7CMary_Lewis%40hcpss.org%7Cefb2ddd477344019db3d08dcbdf2aa6e%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638594097137426071%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=CralNQ1cdh06zCoIeKL5Rpc%2BZR8YAd05TydvDM5%2Bkp8%3D&reserved=0


 
Attendance/Reporting Absences 
Parents can email DOESabsence@hcpss.org to report a student’s absence. Please include 
your child(ren)’s full name, parent’s/guardian’s full name and phone number, the date your 
child(ren) was absent and the reason.  Parents may instead choose to send in a paper excuse 
note to their child’s teacher with the same information when the student returns to school. 
 
For families requesting local discretionary absences, please complete a Local Discretionary 
Absence Request Form and submit it to the front office at least one week in advance.   
 
Community News 
Please visit the HCPSS website Community News and Programs site for upcoming events and 
programs sponsored by non-profit organizations. 
 

PTA NewsSplash 
 

The PTA NewsSplash is linked HERE. 

 

mailto:DOESabsence@hcpss.org
https://www.hcpss.org/f/schools/absence-request-form.pdf
https://www.hcpss.org/f/schools/absence-request-form.pdf
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